

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

of the Southdown Sheep Society

held at Mudchute City Farm, Pier Street, Isle of Dogs, London, E14 3HP

on Saturday August 18th 2018

PRESENT

Mrs Jane Ing, President, in the Chair, and 40 members and friends.

APOLOGIES

David Craig, Irving Pallister, Amanda Wood, Sue Anstie, Sally Hayes, Elizabeth Sargent, Susan Harmer, Justin Harmer, Edward Harmer, Rosemary Drewery, John Hawtin, Sue Thomson, Howard Wood, Harry Wood, Kate Phillips, Basil Cooper, Sarah Cartwright, Susan Moore, C Catchpole, Lynda Richards-Davies & W G Richards, Miranda Wallace, Ben Slack, Graham Ryves-Webb, Lynne Brooks, Nigel Barrington Fuller, Jim & Patsi Cresswell, Mark Robertson, Lynne & Tom Rowlands, Jonathan Long, Alexandra Long, Stuart Gamble, J Roland Wiliams, Caroline Brown, Nicole Peart.

MINUTES
Minutes of the AGM held on held at Neuaddlwyd Uchaf, Ciliau Aeron, Lampeter, Ceridigeon, SA48 7RE on Saturday October 7th 2017, were previously circulated.
The Minutes were adopted. Proposer: S J Cook; Seconder: S Humphrey. 
Votes for: 45 (including 13 proxy votes), 1 abstention, 0 against.
FINANCIAL STATEMENT

The audited accounts for the year ending December 31st 2017 were previously circulated. The Honorary Treasurer, Mr Neil Stainthorpe, outlined the main points: total incoming resources for the year were £35137, total expenditure £28036. The accounts show a profit for the year of £7101. Total funds at 31/12/2017 amounted to £73945. 
The Treasurer explained that the exceptional expenditure relating to the 125th Anniversary celebrations and the purchase of the new website in 2016 resulted in a loss at the year end, but he was pleased to report that the Society is now back to a similar position financially as it was prior to the 125th Anniversary celebrations.

The Treasurer reported that we continue to invest funds in the Cambridge & Counties Bank and COIF Charities Fund: currently, funds invested in Cambridge & Counties Bank total £40000, and in COIF Charities Fund £14020. The aim is to maintain two years of funds in reserve.
The Society has a working business reserve account and business current account with NatWest Bank. The Treasurer pointed out that interest rates have improved slightly, which should feed through to our investments, but cautioned that inflation is also ‘on the move’.

Membership remains stable. 
He pointed out that costs are monitored in the office and considerable saving has been made in 2018 by changing the insurance cover provider. The Society continues to review the budget going forward.
The Treasurer concluded his report by stating that he anticipates that there will be a smaller surplus for 2018.
The adoption of the accounts was proposed by P Goldsworthy, seconder: L Newman. Votes for: 40 (including 13 proxy votes), 1 abstention, 0 against.

ANNUAL REPORT OF COUNCIL

Mr Adam Brown, Chairman of Council, presented his report:
“Ladies and gentleman, our Society has had another busy and active year. We have a total of 388 members to date, and in 2017 registered a total of 2531 sheep, 1445 via Pedeweb and 574 in the office, an increase of 423 registrations from 2016, and so far this year 611 registrations have been made.

The breed has been well represented at many shows the length and breadth of the country throughout the year, my congratulations go to all those who represented us in the ring, especially those who did so well at Interbreed level.

The Society had a breed stand at the main NSA Sheep Event in July, attracting much interest in the breed from both potential flock owners and commercial farmers alike. I understand that the sheep exhibited at the Royal Welsh Show attracted much attention, thank you to all those involved.

Last Saturday saw our premier sale at Worcester market which attracted a large entry. Gail has, I know, had a number of letters and emails concerning this sale arrive in the office this week, if anybody has any views, ideas or concerns about this sale, please do put them in writing either by email or letter and send them to the office. They will then be taken in to consideration by the Council when we meet in October, at which time we shall have a full and rigorous debate about this year’s sales.

This year’s AGM sees an election for Council places. We have five vacant places and seven people offering themselves as potential Council members, my thanks go to them all.

It has been a most difficult and challenging twelve months for the British agricultural industry. Brexit has been at the top of the political agenda all year and by this time next year we will have left the EU, but we know not as yet whether we will have a so-called ‘soft’ Brexit, a ‘hard’ Brexit, or as looks increasingly likely, a ‘no deal’ Brexit. What is certain, however, is that we will be a much more stand-alone nation on the world stage and the nature of our trading with the world will change. The British agriculture industry will need to adapt to these new conditions, the cost of producing food will play a key part in our success or failure in gaining new world-wide markets for our products. The sheep industry will have its part to play in this, but the one thing we can say for sure is that in our breed, the Southdown, we have the best sheep there is for converting grass to high quality meat in a cheap and efficient manner. They say there is a silver lining in every cloud, and perhaps when things settle down the government and people of this country will realise the importance of home grown food production, and at last give the farmers and growers the support and respect they deserve, and which has been so sadly lacking for so long.
The weather of course has been the second major factor affecting all aspects of agriculture this year. A wet winter, heavy snow and very low temperatures in March created many difficulties for those lambing then and caused above average lamb losses. A cold, late, wet Spring, and slow early grass growth followed by a long, hot, dry spell have caused many problems for both livestock and arable farmers. Grazing grass has been in very short supply and second and third cut silage grass virtually non-existent, creating a shortage of fodder and making many farmers fearful for the coming winter. Despite these challenging conditions, however, our own pure-bred and cross-bred ewes and lambs have survived very well, even excelling themselves. Our sheep were happy to lie up in the shade during the heat of the day, grazing what was left of the grass in the cool of the evening. Our ewes look well, and our lambs, both pure and cross-bred, have grown and gained weight well without the use of creep feed. Many other breeds, I fear, have not fared so well this year, and yet again it just goes to prove what thrifty, hardy and excellent forage converters we have, having been originally bred to utilize the short, dry grass of the South Downs. If any breed can survive and prosper in drought conditions, ours can. I hope that the rest of the sheep industry has noticed that.
My thanks go to our retiring President, Jane Ing, I hope you have enjoyed your term of office, we certainly have and we wish you all the best for the future.

I welcome our new President, Lesley Mead, and I hope that you will enjoy your year as our President.

Michael Sprake joins us as our President Elect, and I look forward to you joining us at Council meetings, thank you Michael.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank my fellow Council members for all they have done and contributed to the Society over the course of the past year, especially Neil Stainthorpe, our Treasurer, and Howard Wood, our Vice Chairman.

On behalf of us all I would like to thank Tom Davis and all of his team here at Mudchute City Farm. It has been a most interesting day and a different type of AGM and Field Day for us all; so, on behalf of us all, thank you all very much.

It is traditional for us at the AGM to award the cups and trophies that have been won by our members throughout the year. This year, however, very few of the recipients of these cups and trophies are with us today, so to avoid the problems of bringing a large and valuable amount of silverware in to London only to have to take them all back to the office again, we decided to leave them safely in the office today. All the prizewinners have ben notified and they are happy to receive their trophies at a later date, which I think includes Patrick Goldsworthy who is with us today but whose trophy has not yet returned from the engravers.

A list of all prizewinners will be read out in due course for your information.
Finally, my last but not least thanks go to Gail. Your tireless hard work, dedication to the Society and superb organisational skills have been appreciated by us all during the past twelve months, and along with your friendly, knowledgeable and professional manner you make up a very important part of the very glue which holds the Society together. So, on behalf of the entire Society, from all our members, old and new, thank you very much for all that you have done for us this past year.

And that, ladies and gentlemen, concludes my Chairman’s report of 2018.”

The adoption of the Chairman’s Report was proposed by D Crundwell, seconder: N Stainthorpe. Votes for: 40 (including 13 proxy votes), 1 abstention, 0 against.
PRESIDENT 2018/2019
Mrs Lesley Mead was welcomed as the incoming President. Mrs Mead thanked retiring President Mrs Jane Ing for her work during her year in office.

Mrs Ing addressed the meeting and thanked her husband for his support during her Presidential year. She explained that she had attended numerous sheep events, large and small, and had made an effort to meet beginners and new members. She stated that she was pleased that the Grassroots flock analysis was underway and provoking discussion. She advised that the report, together with the minimum standards and recommendations document, should be part of the new member pack.

A vote of thanks was recorded to the retiring President, Mrs Jane Ing, and she was appointed a Vice President of the Society. This was proposed by Mrs Lesley Mead, seconded by A Brown. All in favour.
Incoming President Mrs Lesley Mead addressed the meeting and thanked the Society for the honour bestowed upon her. She expressed concern and urged judges not to put so much store into the appearance of the exhibits, such as the trimming of them. She made the point that some exhibitors could possibly be put off by the whole trimming subject and that if it is too much trouble or money they will not bother to show.  She stated that she would be pleased if more shows offered untrimmed classes. She concluded by urging judges to make a difference.
COUNCIL ELECTION

Five seats were available for election and seven nominations had been correctly received. 
Following a paper vote, which included proxy votes, the following members were elected: Lindsay Dane, Patrick Goldsworthy, Tim Morris, Nick Page, Neil Stainthorpe. The following were unsuccessful: Sidney J Cook and Mark Robertson. 
The Chairman thanked all who had put themselves for election.
The President’s and Chairman’s Award

The Hugh & Mary Clark Award for outstanding service to the Southdown Sheep Society was awarded to Mr Lindsay Dane.
OPEN DISCUSSION
1. Two questions had been emailed, relating to classes at shows for Southdowns and cross-bred sheep. It was noted that the discussion regarding traditional and modern Southdown types continues and Council would review these issues at the Autumn Council meeting. The point was made too that the choice of classes at individual shows is entirely in the hands of the show society and that a breed society plays no role in this.

2. A question was raised regarding the recent national sale and the upset prices, and whether these revised upset prices could be disregarded for the forthcoming sale at Melton Mowbray. It was explained that the updated upset figures were thoroughly discussed at Council, before the current weather conditions. The Chairman clarified that the rule cannot be changed mid-year, but re-affirmed that Council would look carefully at these again at the next Council meeting.
3. A question was raised regarding the findings of the veterinary surgeon during the inspection of animals pre-sale at the premier sale at Worcester which resulted in animals being rejected from the sale. The Chairman commented that it would be improper to comment until the investigation was complete, but that the matter was in hand.
4. Discussion ensued regarding the Grassroots flock analysis. It was agreed that there is genetic diversity within the breed and that for transparency various bloodlines could be highlighted (ie modern French, NZ), this would enable breeders to make informed choices. The debate will continue at the Autumn meeting of Council.
The meeting closed at 3.25pm.
Southdown Sheep Society 

Field Day and AGM

Talk by Tom Blunt, Field Officer, RBST re ‘Grassroots Flock Analysis’
The recent Pedigree analysis of UK registered Southdowns by Libby Henson of Grassroots highlighted the fact that within the breed there are a good number of differing bloodlines. Unusually for a breed, the inbreeding coefficient has declined, due to the more recent introduction of genetics from France, and less recently, from New Zealand.

Kinship analysis is available for all members whereby the potential inbreeding coefficient of a proposed mating can be identified.  

Tom’s advice is that rare genetics should be used carefully: breed rare bloodlines with rare bloodlines to avoid over-use and dilution across the whole national flock.

One way in which a breed society can address concerns from members regarding the identification of particular groups of animals within the breed is as the Traditional Herefords have dealt with the issue: animals of certain bloodlines are identified with an asterisk within the herd book.

The concern was raised that new flock owners may not be aware of the differing types of Southdown and they may therefore inadvertently select animals with ‘foreign’ bloodlines in ignorance.

Four generation pedigrees can be obtained from the Southdown office, or printed off from Pedeweb, to enable breeders to check out the breeding of particular animals.

A question was posed as to identifying the flock size within the membership. It was pointed out that such information can reliably be gleaned from looking through the numbers of individual breeder’s lamb registrations in any flock book. The Society does not conduct an annual survey. Members voluntarily offer the number of animals put to the ram when sending in their annual lamb registrations, but only a percentage of breeders state this figure.

Regarding doubt cast on the genetic integrity of the Southdown breed as a whole, the most reliable way to clarify this would be to conduct a genomic profile of the entire breed. This would be costly, and discussion would be needed as to what constituted the ‘typical’ Southdown.

The Chairman brought the discussion to a close with the reassurance that Council members would be thoroughly debating the issues at the Autumn meeting of Council. Members were encouraged to write in to share their thoughts and concerns if they had not already done so.
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